ACCVI EXECUTIVE MEETING

THURSDAY JUNE 5TH 2014

AT VICTORIA BC
Executive Attendees:  Mike Hubbard, Colleen Kasting, Chris Jensen, Martin Hoffman, Janelle Curtis, Brenda O'Sullivan, Dave McDowell via Skype ( leadership and Safety only) and Christine Fordham ( taking minutes).  Peggy Taylor from the Camp Committee was also attending. 

Mike brought meeting to order

1. Adoption of Agenda - moved by Brenda, seconded by Colleen - passed

2. Adoption of the March 27th Executive Minutes. moved by Chris, seconded by Brenda - passed.

REPORTS

3. CHAIR REPORT - Mike gave a VISPINE report on the conference he and Colleen attended.   Report was distributed earlier and is attached to these minutes.  A discussion arose about the new anti-spam legislation.  Christine will contact National about the implication for ACCVI. 

Motion :  We make a   $500 "Trail Builder" donation and spend $30 for a subscription  

to the VISPINE society. 

Moved by Brenda, seconded by Chris - passed.

ACTION: CHRISTINE - contact national Anti Spam

4. Treasurers Report - Colleen gave the Treasurers report (attached).  An idea that came from the discussion was to use the funds from the Education and Course subsidy - to set up courses with IAG, and other suppliers for courses and invite membership to attend. 

Colleen will discuss with Harry.

ACTION:  COLLEEN - contact Harry about group courses.  

5. Education - Harry.  As Harry was absent, we will hear a report next meeting

6.  Website and Leadership - Martin

Website - Martin reported on the new website, noting the addition of GPS Tracks.  He requested our photos so he can display on Executive section. It was noted that this is a personal choice. Martin outlined some interesting statistics on the use of our communication tools, obtained thorough hits on the website.  It appears that the list server bulletin board is seldom used anymore, and there are a lot of non-members on it. Should we keep it? 

ACTION:   ALL - update photos to Martin to Post

Leadership Committee -  (Martin and Dave)

 Dave joined us by Skype.   Safety report - "Wear Your Helmet" 
Leadership Report - The guidelines begun by Dave and Rick H late last year are coming along.  Martin and Dave are recruiting others for leadership committee.  Christine will send a report from National to Martin and Dave of other sections handbooks that may assist.  It was suggested we order some "Wear your helmet" stickers to distribute to members. 

Motion:  To spend $200 to order and purchase "Wear Your Helmet" stickers.  Moved by Mike, seconded by Chris  

ACTION:  - CHRISTINE + BRENDA -order stickers

7. National - Christine

Christine gave a report (attached) on national activities from the May meeting.  Although, we could not get an attendee, the Section Council is now using ASANA, which is a very informative platform. Of particular note are the results and recommendations from National of our Membership Survey, which was distributed prior to meeting (attached). 

8. Bushwacker Annual - Cedric   As Cedric was absent, we will hear a report next meeting

9. Access: Barb - As Barb was absent,  but sent a report attached. Thanks Barb for your timely info that is distributed by email. 
10.  FMCBC - Robie - As Robie was absent, we will hear a report next meeting

11. Membership - Janelle .

Janelle reported on a few issues, membership numbers good, lost old emails, unsubscribe members, and anti spam legislation implications on email list.  More discussion on the new anti spam legislation above. 

12. Banff Mountain Film Festival - Krista.  

In Krista's absence Mike reported that Krista is using same as last year and all is under control. 

OLD BUSINESS

13. ELB Battery - Mike reported on the old ELB battery.  Chris reported on some options for emergencies and a discussion proceeded.  Chris will research .  Christine will send a report to Chris by another section that has a compare chart.  

Motion: Move that we not proceed with buying a new ELB battery, but that Chris Jensen look into the technology and was given permission purchase an appropriate emergency device, for the first week of Summer Camp.  
Moved by Colleen, seconded by Brenda - passed
14. FMCBC -Fees - Coleen 

Colleen reported on and we discussed when to pay FMCBC fees, as they are asking for bi annual payments.  We decided to leave it as it is and pay annually. 

15. Tent Repair - Chris

 Chris reported that there is no warranty on the zipper of the old dome tent.  A discussion ensued on the zipper problem and it was decided that we leave this matter for the end of the season and discuss it then. It is noted that it needs repairing or replacing at this time. 

16. Summer Camp 

Peggy reported on summer camp and we discussed in detail the email of June 5/14 from Liz Williams to Mike Hubbard and the distributed "Summer Camp Committee Terms of Reference".  TOR are attached  and include the changes we made after discussion.  

Discussion  continued on the email, points noted:

- 2. Need for new SCC members - Janelle requested that the SCC request an email send out after this years camp so she can distribute to membership. 

- 3. Discount for Camp Managers discussed, we were torn by volunteerism vs., the commitment the SCC made to this years managers. It is noted that camp managers are free to waive the discount.  

Motion: That we endorse the request of the SCC with the above TOR changes above and for the 2014 year only we will agree to the camp manager subsidy.

Moved: Colleen, seconded Chris

Passed.  5 for, 1 against.  Note Brenda's abstention as she is on the SCC.   Passed

NEW BUSINESS

17. Donation to VISTA - covered above

18. Executive photos for website -covered above 

OTHER BUSINESS

Colleen suggested we set aside some time for a discussion on Volunteerism. 

ACTION: MIKE - NEXT AGENDA

19.  Next Meeting July 17 2014 at 2048 Penzance Victoria BC

Moved to adjourn by Brenda, seconded by Chris 

ATTACHMENTS:  

VI Spine report - attached

Access Report - attached

National Report - attached

VI Section Membership Survey Results 2014 - Previously distributed by email

Treasurers Report - Handout at meeting

Amended Terms of Reference Summer camp - attached

Email June 5 2014 from Liz Williams to Mike Hubbard -  Handout at meeting

Bi-Annual National Section Meeting in Canmore May 2014 
Christine Fordham (from notes) 

Focus:
Membership Attraction and Retention 

               Focusing on Membership using recent surveys  

                 - ACCVI - Jan 2014 (see emailed results with recommendations) 

                - Compared to other sections

A new forum for national reps gives us access to resourses from both national meetings and other sections.  Some  could be a guideline for our Works in progress, policies. (I can email to those interested).  These include:

· SPOT protocol (Prince George Section)

· Emergency Signaling Technologies (Ottawa Section)

                -  Compares emergency technologies

· Trip Leader Handbook (Rocky Mountain Section) 

· Social Media Engagement  - Keith Haberel (National staff) 

· Recognition Programs (Calgary Section) 

                      - point system for trips 1 per day   

                      - 1/3 for events and planned but cancelled trips

                      - track trips and leaders (have handbook for leaders) 

                      - badge system (eg. 25 trips led in X years)

    
          - Arcteryx Jacket or pants for most trips led in year

Volunteer Engagement
         THE VANCOUVER ISLAND TRAILS NETWORK CONFERENCE MAY 31 AND JUNE 1 2014

Colleen and I attended this conference in Courtenay as ACC-VI section representatives . The Vancouver Island Spine Trail Association (VISTA) organized this conference to talk about and promote the continued development of the VI Spine Wilderness Trail from Victoria to Cape Scott.  It was ably chaired by Andrew Pape-Salmon and was a sellout with over 80 people attending.  This was a pretty impressive first attempt to bring people together from a range of interested organizations.  These include Island outdoor clubs, Horse Clubs, running clubs such as the Prairie Inn Harriers, mountain bike clubs, and other interested individuals.

We displayed our Club Booth outside one of the conference rooms and handed out some surplus copies of the Island Bushwhacker Centennial edition.  They were well received and popular with delegates.

The keynote addresses were from well-known author, Philip Stone, and Trisha Kaplan, Trail Development Manager for Western and Northern Canada for the Trans Canada Trail.  Gil Parker, the moving spirit behind the creation of VISTA, and Chris Causton, former Mayor of Oak Bay spoke as well . 

Philip gave us an excellent Power Point presentation on the Island Mountains. Trisha described the development of the 24,000 km Trans Canada Trail, 17,590 Kms of which are now in existence.  The full trail is planned for completion by 2017 in time for the celebration of 150 years of Confederation. Trisha emphasised the inclusivity of the trail with parts using roads where that is appropriate in areas such as Southern Saskatchewan and also ATV and Snowmobile trails.

We also heard stories from Tom Cameron of the Gabriola Lands and Trails Trust, who told us of the problems and solutions such as trail licences used in creating the Gabriola Island Trail and from Amanda Ridgeway an enterprising “amenity migrant”.  She lived in both London, England and Australia. Upon emigrating to Canada, Amanda first lived in Fernie and then moved to Cumberland where she is a keen mountain biker and a Director of the Mountain Bike Tourism Association.

The next session consisted of a choice of workshops. I attended a workshop on Land Issues whilst Colleen attended one on Dirty Work or on the ground trail Logistics. I heard from Rachel Forbes a principal of Sharp Six Services and former Aboriginal and environmental Lawyer, Scott Glaspey a hands on trail constructor with the Sunshine Coast Trail and Powell River Parks and Wilderness Society, and Robert Gunn of the Alberni Valley Outdoor Club. We had an informative discussion of the differing attitudes to trail development of the various landowners involved and the importance of establishing a working relationship with them and the First Nations. It was interesting to hear that Timber West and Island Timberlands are basically owned by BC Asset Management Corporation and PSP Investments being the provincial and federal pension plans. Colleen heard speakers from Valhalla Trails Ltd and the River Rats.  They took two very different approaches to trail building, each useful for different parts of the proposed trail.  They also talked about the logistics of building trails and the importance of volunteer involvement.  

In the afternoon I continued on the legal land issues in a workshop conducted by John Hawkings, Manager of Trails with the Ministry of Forests, Lands and Natural Resources and Kevin McPhedran , the Parks and Outdoor Recreation Coordinator for the Village of Cumberland. John gave a very informative talk on the provisions of sections 56 and 57 the Forest and Range Practices Act : section 56 dealing with the establishment of public trails and section 57 with the legal authority for them. He emphasised that the advantage of section 56 status is that the Province provides public liability insurance for such trails. He also emphasized that there are trail marking activities that do not require permission under section 3(1) of the Forest Recreation regulations which include marking by tape, minor repairs and clearing brush. Kevin described his duties with the Village of Cumberland in assisting trail development and advising on issues within the Village lands. The general process to follow was:

(1) Precisely locate the trail.

(2) Discuss the proposal with the local District Coordinator.

(3) Initiate and build relationships with stakeholders and First Nations.

(4) Understand the legal process.

(5) Be Patient and realistic.

Colleen attended a workshop on Community Capacity Building.  Three different people talked from their own experiences of working with communities.  They talked about the importance of engaging local communities and landowners who would be directly affected by the trails.  Working with the stakeholders is the best way to build a comprehensive trail that meets the needs of all communities along the route. Getting as many people working together for a common purpose is important for long term trail sustainability.

Following these two workshops there was a plenary session from Dr. Nicole Vaugeois from Vancouver Island University and an interesting and spirited address from Ken Melamed who was Mayor of Whistler during the Olympics on the success of the Whistler trail systems in contributing to Whistler’s year round economic viability.

The conference concluded with a facilitated discussion of the project’s next stages with a target of substantial completion by 2017. There was a general consensus that the conference was a great success and that networking should continue through VISTA.  People also suggested that we hold a second conference in approximately 2 years to review progress. 

Donations and subscriptions were solicited to assist with funding which has, so far, been provided by BC Hydro, Van City and Rotary with some other philanthropic contributions.  I recommend that ACC-VI make a donation $200 to VISTA and take out a membership with VISTA.  This will give the section good publicity as well as support the trail project.

Sunday was a day out on the proposed route of the trail near Cumberland with runs and bike rides of various lengths and a hike for those not so energetic. Colleen and I went on the guided hike through the Cumberland forest to Comox Lake.  We walked past fascinating remains of the Chinese and Japanese settlements whose members contributed so much to the early development of the coal mines and the community of Cumberland. 

We now know that, when completed, this trail will contribute to the economy of the Island and could easily compete with other world class trails.

ACC Vancouver Island Section Access & Environment June 2014

Arrowsmith/ Cokley areas:

1.Current logging east of Arrowsmith Ski Hill is not impacting recreation or access. Old CPR Trail, administered by RDN, has incorrect signage to this effect. And they ask to take care if encountering logging operations.

Fair amount of snow remains in the gullies but roads are bare.

2. Island Timberlands(IT) has a harvest block laid out above the rebuilt spur road leading to the Judge’s Route. Harvesting is not expected for now but when it starts this access will be blocked. Judge’s Route can be accessed from the Unjudge’s Route to the SE. 

IT Blog lists their gate opening & hours before each weekend.

3. Cavers: Trail...hoping that the micro hydro project on Ha-aaksuk Creek is soon finished. MOF, BC Parks, AVOC will try to establish a new crossing to the Cavers’ Trail on Steamboat upstream from where MOF has removed a bridge. Without key access, expect a road walk of 5+ km. A more direct route to Steamboat summit would depart from the Highway 4.

4.Beauforts...CX 91 to Apps has again been locked after being open all winter. Wherever open gates are encountered, beware of getting locked in. CX 165 to Clifton/Tsable was not gated last year. Now?

5. Inlet Trail (part of the VISTA concept)...

Stage I now complete...Ship Creek Rd south end of Port Alberni to ChIna Creek Marina, 15+km is complete with 3 shiny aluminum bridges across China Creek. This latter is a lovely spot, easily accessed from new parking lot at the top of CC Marina Rd off Bamfield Rd. 

Stage II is also complete to Franklin River Road where IT will build a new parking lot.

Stage III requires a big span to cross Franklin River when the current bridge is removed. At least 8 defunct trestles need to be bypassed, some of which have been done.

6. Runners’ Trail running east from Headquarters Bay, south end of Inlet Trail, toward Lake Cowichan area will be impacted by logging for a short distance. VISTA website lists this closure with dates & map.

7. Mt. Adder Peak in Alberni Valley Community Forest (AVCF) is now much more accessible with a logging road going close to subalpine. This is a huge above tree line area, good for winter & summer use. AVOC members are completing two trails into the alpine with the support of the AVCF. Logging operations should be complete by end of June. Use industrial road cautions if using this road.

8.Other Island areas...Cook Creek, east access to Beauforts, has active logging going on. Best to wait till after 5pm according to CDMC.

9.. Comox Lake Road, access to Comox Glacier, Mirren Lake, Lone MT etc...expect the usual summer gate situation from Timberwest. CDMC  usually has an expensive  key arrangement with that company. 

Again, I ask members to forward experiences, questions & observations from other Island areas. 

Barb Baker

June 2014
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Alpine Club of Canada – Vancouver Island Section

Summer Camp Committee
Terms of Reference

___________________________
 Purpose 
The purpose of the Summer Camp Committee (SCC) is to oversee and coordinate all aspects of the summer camps, to ensure safe and enjoyable camps that fall within a specified budget. 
Governance 
1. SCC members are approved by the Executive, and will be limited to five members at any one time. A minimum commitment of one year is expected. Members are expected to live in or near Victoria given the need for face-to-face meetings and actions related to the summer camp inventory and planning. 

2. The SCC will appoint a team lead / chair who will provide progress reports to the Executive, and when necessary, recommendations for Executive decision. The chair will also coordinate the activities of the SCC. 

3. The SCC will record and maintain a log of key action items, decisions, and recommendations for Executive. 

4. The SCC will meet approximately monthly, and two weeks before each Executive meeting, as needed. 

6. SCC decisions will be made by consensus where possible and majority vote if necessary. 

SCC Roles and Responsibilities 
1. Inventory: 
a. Maintain and update an inventory of equipment, including its current state of repair and location. 

b. Replace and / or repair equipment as needed: 

i. Replace consumable items (e.g. propane gas, paper towels, etc.) 

ii. Make decisions on acquiring permanent equipment up to $500.00 per annum 

iii. Take recommendations to the Executive for  equipment purchases over $500.00 per annum.

c. Oversee inventory budget and integrate with larger summer camp budget / revenue. 

d. Keep a record of equipment weights (for helicopter flights). 

e. Ensure equipment is clean, packed, and stored at the end of the season, ready for immediate use the following year. 

2. Budget: 
a. Estimate cost per person for summer camp participation: the camp fee to be based on anticipated helicopter costs plus materials and to be the same for all participants whether or not they feel they can hike into the area. 

b. Collect summer camp participants’ fees. 

c. Coordinate with ACC-VI Treasurer for any advance deposits required. 

d. Confirm bookings and fees paid/due with Treasurer. 

e. Maintain record of funds received and expenditures. 

f. Profit or loss adjustments will be based on the following principles:

i. Refunds will be provided to participants equally if excess funds allow a refund of 5% or greater of the original fee.  

ii. Excess funds that are less than 5% of the original fee will be added to the reserve summer camp fund to support future camps and the acquisition of new materials as required. 

iii. That, in the event of unforeseen and unanticipated costs in excess of the estimated summer camp fee, these costs will be met by the reserve summer camp fund.

3. Planning and Logistics: 
a. Make recommendations for location of summer camps (with input from members, as appropriate). 

b. Coordinate with appropriate agencies and companies (e.g. BC Forest Service (road conditions) and helicopter companies (flights) for access to camp sites. 

c. Provide group and individual weight limits for fly-in camps. 

d. Develop and provide: 

i. Guidelines for Camp Managers; 

ii. Guidelines for Camp Participants; 

iii. Travel details. 

e. Review completed camps with Camp Managers and update guidelines for future camps. 

4. Policy Recommendations: 
a. Provide policy recommendations on issues as they arise and / or at the request of the executive. 


